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USE OF RESOURCES SCRUTINY PANEL,  

27th June 2012


PRESENT: Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell (Chair) 

Councillors Hall, Stout, Sutherland (substitute for Councillor S Young) Sweeney, Taylor, Wardhaugh

6 ATTENDANCE MANAGEMENT 
The Head of Human Resources submitted a written report which provided information on the Council’s performance in relation to attendance management.  During the past five years the Council’s management had annually been set targets to reduce sickness and absence levels.  Over the last six years there had been a reduction in absence levels from 10.02 to 8.9 days per full time equivalent employee.  This reduction represented a saving of approximately £500,000 per annum in terms of costs and productivity. 

The report provided comparative absence levels from West Yorkshire authorities over the last four years, plus the overall Yorkshire and Humber average and the average levels of absenteeism nationally for Metropolitan Councils. Calderdale was the best performing Council in West Yorkshire on attendance management and also performed better than the regional and national average.  Attendance Management levels had continually reduced over the last six years which had achieved considerable savings in terms of finance and productivity. 

Members commented on the following issues:

· Had there been any change or improvement in the figures following the last report in March? In response, Officers advised that initially they identify the worst 15 cases in all Directorates and when issues were resolved they would move on to the next worst 15.
· Were the figures within Adults, Health and Social Care similar to other authorities?  In response, Officers advised that it was the same in all social work services across authorities.
· Had the improvement in figures and that we were the top Council been conveyed to staff to encourage further improvement? Members considered it might be helpful to issue a press release or to circulate a communication to all staff to highlight the improvements? In response, Officers advised that if staff did not take any time off sick over the year they were issued with a certificate from the Chief Executive.  The improvements could be communicated via E-call.
· Do we have a system to telephone staff when they are off long term, to support them and help them back to work, without pressurising or bullying them? In response, Officers advised that there was a system where staff were required to ring in, usually on a weekly basis, to discuss their progress with their Manager. If staff were off with stress they were referred to Occupational Health to see what could be put in place to assist them.
· Is there a system in place to be proactive and to manage issues of stress prior to staff being off sick? In response, Officers advised that “stress awareness” was included within the current training programme that was to be delivered.
· Do we have any comparison figures with the private sector? In response, Officers advised that they did not have any comparisons with the private sector.
IT WAS AGREED that: 

(a) the report be noted; and 

(b) the Head of Human Resources in consultation with the Chair of the Scrutiny Panel be requested to publicise the improvements in sickness and absenteeism figures to all staff via e-call.

7 STAFF SURVEY 

The Head of Human Resources submitted a written report summarising the findings of the latest staff survey, which took place between 7th and 25th November 2011, providing Members with the background information and headline findings. The 3 year trend results comparison details the shift in positive responses across all survey questions from the 2009, 2010 and 2011 staff surveys, providing a context for Members to give guidance and feedback and provide views on future areas of focus for activity from the survey. The report included: 

· A summary by ORC International, which was the company that had independently assessed the findings of the report; 

· The staff responses to all survey questions and an analysis of areas for further development and areas which had improved;

Our ability to demonstrate a consistent record of taking action in response to key staff survey findings and, over time, to evidence the benefits the action achieved would be essential to reduce staff concerns and improve morale during these challenging times, build upon increased perception that the staff survey would result in action and further increase the level of participation and thereby the validity of this measure of staff engagement and improve services to local people at a time of reducing resources. 

Officers suggested that in order to make progress on the action plans for this survey that are to be circulated to Directorates, it would be too soon to carry out another survey in November 2012 and asked Members to consider whether it would be more practical to postpone the next survey until 2013.  Members considered that in order to get a true picture and allow the action plans to be implemented, it would be better to postpone the next survey to 2013. 

Members commented on the following issues: 

· When the survey was carried out were agency staff included? In response, Officers advised that the process was for employed staff, but noted the suggestion.
· With regard to the positive scores on 3 year trend and the second largest drop in total benefit packages, do Officers have a breakdown of responses in Directorates and pay scales?  In response, Officers advised that they did not have a breakdown, but considered that it was probably the lower pay scales the were most affected.
· With regard to the ‘areas to investigate further’, ‘unreasonable behaviour’ remained high, what types of behaviour were being investigated and what was being done to address this?  In response, Officers advised that this was a real issue over all directorates and was in the action plans.
· There were some significant drops in figures, it was important that we get the reasons behind these figures and produce evidence of why people do not feel positive about the Council.
· There has been a lot of investment in recent years on ‘performance management and development’ and it was thought these figures would be better.  What were directorates doing to address this and what can Councillors do to challenge and ask directorates what they are doing?  In response, Officers advised that following the centralisation of training and Organisational Development there would be more opportunities to drive change with development and to get directorates engaged.
· With regard to ‘areas for improvement’ and employees having the opportunity to contribute views before changes are made, it could help if employees were given an answer to their views contributed.
· The perception of Councillors could be improved if employees were invited to come and see what Councillors do. In response, Officers advised that now that the Members Training Officer was part of the Human Resources training team, together they were looking at opportunities of how to engage Officers and Members.
· What were we doing to address ‘communicating change’?  In response, Officers advised that they had employee engagement projects, suggestion schemes, recognition and celebration schemes and were due to launch a platform to get two way communication and it was hoped that these opportunities would improve communication channels.
IT WAS AGREED that: 

(a) the findings of the Staff Survey be noted;

(b) all staff be thanked who took part in the survey; 

(c) the approach which involves staff, Members and Trades Unions in the development of a refreshed action plan for 2012/13 be endorsed; 

(d) it be recommended that the Head of Human Resources postpone the next Staff Survey until November 2013 to allow for the development and implementation of the requested action plans for 2012/13; and 

(e) the Head of Human Resources be requested to submit the ‘Action Plans’ for each Directorate to the relevant Scrutiny Panel for consideration and feedback from each Scrutiny Panel to be submitted to a future meeting of the Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel.
8 CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S OFFICE REVENUE OUTTURN 2011/12 

The Chief Executive submitted a written report which provided the final overall revenue monitoring position for the Chief Executive’s Office for 2011/12.  The Chief Executive’s Office underspent by £97,438 on service controlled items in 2011/12. This represented a variation of 0.53% from the total net service controlled budget of £18,296,020.  The final underspend was not regarded as being a significant level given the overall size of the budget. There were a number of areas where there were budget pressures in the current year; however, action was being taken to contain these within current overall budgets. The overall position for the Chief Executive’s Office was set out in the report. 

Members commented on the following issues:

· As there was to be a by-election and the Police Commissioner Elections was this going to be an issue for Electoral Services budgets? In response, Officers advised that this  would be an issue and was being considered.
· In response to a question relating to the privatisation of ‘Legal Services’, Officers advised that some of this had been considered and it was found that the services provided by the Council were cheaper than outside sources.  Officers had been looking at proposals to solve agency staff issues and were considering those proposals.
· It was suggested that the easier, everyday documentation could be sent out to local solicitors and Legal Services could deal with the more complicated, confidential issues.  In response, Officers advised that the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services could be asked to give a presentation of the proposals being considered for the service at a further meeting.
IT WAS AGREED that the report be noted. 

9 CENTRALLY-CONTROLLED REVENUE OUTTURN 2011/12 

The Head of Finance submitted a written report which included information on the Statement of Accounts for 2011/12 which showed an underspend of £1.983m between the final budget and actual outturn in relation to centrally controlled items. Of this amount £1,157k relates to items to be carried forward to 2012/13. The net result was an improvement in balances of £826k.

During discussions Members asked what the total spends would be to produce the dividend from the Yorkshire Purchasing Organisation.  In response, Officers advised that it would run into millions and agreed to provide Members with the details. 

IT WAS AGREED that the report be noted and Officers be thanked for their work over all Directorates. 

10 SCRUTINY ANNUAL REPORT 2011/12

The Scrutiny Support Officer gave an oral report informing Members that it was the intention that the Scrutiny Annual Report 2011/12 be presented to the Council meeting to be held on Wednesday 25th July 2012. Items highlighted in the report relating to the work of the Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel in the last Municipal year would be included. 

IT WAS AGREED that the oral report be noted.

11 “GRAPH OF DOOM“
The Chair circulated a copy of an example of a Graph of Doom from Barnet Council and outlined a proposal for a one day scrutiny commission to discuss the resource and demographic pressures over the next twenty years within Adults Social Care and Children’s Services. 

IT WAS AGREED that the proposal be agreed in principle and considered further at the Work Plan at the next meeting of the Panel. 

(The above was included as an additional item at the request of the Chair.)
Note: the following reports are available for inspection by Members of the Council:

Attendance Management 

Staff Survey 

Chief Executive’s Office Outturn 2011/12 

Centrally-controlled Revenue Outturn 2011/12 

Scrutiny Annual Report 2011/12 

